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SCHOOL COMMITTEE

HULL PUBLIC SCHOOLS

HULL, MA 02045

SCHOOL COMMITTEE MINUTES

MONDAY, MAY 14, 2007

SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEMBERS 

James Canavan, Chair (present)

Kevin Richardson, Vice Chair (present)

Catherine Bowes, Secretary (present)

Kristen Evans, Member (present)

Stephanie Peters, Member (present)

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT

Paula Delaney, Superintendent 

Maria Hortaridis, Director of Finance

Maureen Robishaw, Secretary to the Superintendent 

Margaret Ollerhead, Policy Coordinator 

1.0
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by James Canavan at 7:02 p.m. at Hull High School in the Second Floor Exhibition Room, 180 Main Street with the Salute to the Flag.    

2.0 Approval of Agenda

Motion: Kevin Richardson
Second:  Stephanie Peters

Moved to approve the revised School Committee agenda (Forensics trip request was added to the agenda).

Vote: 5-0-0

3.0 Input from Public on Agenda Items

None

4.0 Student Representative Report

 Casey Leeber, Principal Advisory Committee Member, reported on the following items:

· Students enjoyed the annual Fine Arts New York City weekend on May 4th
· The Children’s show Aesop’s Falables was performed on May 11th and 12th
· Guidance counselors will be discussing course selections with students

· National Honor Society induction will take place on May 24th at 7:00 p.m. in the high school library

· Student Advisory has decided to create a constitution for the high school.  Jonathan Ford and Alynn Coppock have helped the students to come up with some ideas and frameworks.

5.0 Hull Teacher Association, Representative’s Report

HTA President Deborah McCarthy presented the following information:

· A retirement party for Catherine Lyons, Memorial School Secretary will take place at the Red Parrott on May 18th  
· HTA will sponsor a retirement party for Jacobs School Teachers Susan Perry, Joan Cahalane and Joanne McDonough on June 5th at the Clarion Hotel

· HTA members extended best wishes to Mildred O’Callaghan, Assistant Superintendent in her new position. 

· HTA welcomed Donna Tobin as the new Jacobs School Principal

· HTA acknowledged High School Teacher Jeffrey Fuller for his nomination as the Chamber of Commerce citizen of the year. 

6.0 
Approval of Minutes



Motion: Kevin Richardson

Second: Catherine Bowes


Moved to approve the Tuesday, March 20, 2007 Special School Committee minutes as presented.

Vote: 5-0-0


Motion: James Canavan

Second; Stephanie Peters


Moved to approve the Wednesday, April 4, 2007 Hull School Committee and Hull Teachers Association Negotiation minutes as presented.

Vote: 5-0-0

Motion: Kevin Richardson

Second: James Canavan

Moved to approve the Monday, April 11, 2007 School Committee minutes with the following change:

· Page 6 after the word asked, change the word Mr. to Ms.
Vote: 5-0-0

Motion: Stephanie Peters

Second: Catherine Bowes

Moved to approve the Monday, April 23, 2007 School Committee minutes with the following change:

· Page 5- change the word Stephan to the word Stephanie
Vote:  5-0-0

7.0 Business Items – Superintendent

7.1 Introduction of New Jacobs School Principal 

Dr. Delaney said that the search for an elementary principal has been completed and she was appointing Ms. Donna Tobin as the new Jacobs School principal.  She read the credentials for Ms. Tobin, and said she came with a great deal of leadership as well as knowledge in curriculum and instruction and welcomed Ms. Tobin as the new Jacobs School Principal.

Donna Tobin stated it was great to be here in Hull and she is looking forward to getting started as the new Principal at Jacobs School.

7.2 School Parent Group Request

Parents Ellen Leeber and Sharon Striglio representing a group of high school parents requested School Committee approval to establish a Graduation Night tradition at Hull High School starting with the class of 2008.  They explained that the graduation night program is a drug free, substance free celebration that begins at 11:00 p.m. the night of graduation and ends at 5:00 a.m. the next morning.  The program would be held at the high school, run by volunteers and paid through donations and fundraising activities.  All participants will be required to sign a contract and release form and all high school student handbook rules would apply to students.  

Both Superintendent Dr. Delaney and High School Principal Jonathan Ford approved this request.  Mr. Ford noted there is a possibility of changing graduation from Sunday to Saturday next year in order to have the building ready on Monday for classes.

Catherine Bowes suggested sending letters to alumni for start-up money.  She also requested an update on the progress of this program at a Committee meeting early next spring.

Motion:  Kevin Richardson

Second: Stephanie Peters

Moved to approve the request to establish a Graduation Night tradition at Hull High School starting with the class of 2008.

Vote: 5-0-0

7.3 Forensics Trip

Dr. Delaney said that Mr. Cunningham was at the meeting to request attending the Forensics National Tournament in Texas.

Gregory Cunningham, High School English Teacher, informed the Committee that for the first time two high school seniors have the opportunity to represent Hull High School in the Forensics National Tournament.  The National Catholic Forensic League Grand National Tournament will be held in Houston, Texas from May 25th through May 28th.  Funding for this trip is continuing to be raised with the assistance of the Hull Boosters Club.  

Motion: Catherine Bowes

Second: Kevin Richardson

Moved to approve attendance at the Forensics National Tournament in Houston, Texas from May 25 through May 28, 2007.

Vote: 5-0-0

7.4 DECA Presentation

Barbara Smith, High School Business Teacher introduced Jake Shea, who participated in the district level of DECA competition, Ashley Agostino, attended the state level of competition and Lucas Dunn attended the international level. Each student described his/her experience during a day of competition and discussed some of the following learning experiences at the competition:  

· Learned confidence in public speaking

· Helped build leadership skills

· Competition was set up like a job interview

· Taught management of a schedule

· Learned the value of being prepared 

· Taught the importance of proper dress code

School Committee congratulated students on a job well done.

7.5 DIBELS Presentation

Mildred O’Callaghan, Assistant Superintendent along with Jacobs School Teachers Sheryl Kearns, Kathy DeiCicchi, Barbara Fahey and Emily Rosado presented an overall assessment on the DIBELS (Dynamic Indicators of Basic Early Literacy Skills) program.  Some of the areas in the presentation included the following:

· What do we know

· What is DIBELS

· Research

· Relevant features of DIBELS

· Is it a test

· Two uses of DIBELS

· Other assessment tools need to supplement DIBELS

· How can DIBELS be used to change reading goals

· What students need in order to be a successful reader

· How does DIBELS assess literacy

· Why start assessment early

· Why Advantages of DIBELS

· Collecting DATA

· DIBELS can be another tool for differentiated instruction

School Committee thanked Ms. O’Callaghan and Jacobs School teachers for a wonderful presentation.

7.6 Update on Safety Drill at Hull High School

Dr. Delaney said there was a very successful safety drill at Hull High School recently.  After the drill administrators and Dr. Delaney debriefed with the police department and received many accolades.   The corridors were cleared within twenty (20) seconds, every student was secured in a classroom, and shades were drawn.  Dr. Delaney asked Mr. Ford if he would like to elaborate on the high school drill.  High School Principal Jonathan Ford reiterated that within twenty (20) seconds all students and teachers were secured in classrooms, windows were closed, blinds were pulled shut, all students were out of view from the hallways and classroom lights were turned off.  After about twenty seconds Mr. Ford and several policy officers walked through the building and could not visually see any students in the building.  Police seemed to be impressed by the fact that the corridors were cleared so quickly.  Mr. Ford responded to questions from School Committee.

7.7 Parent Surveys

The following summary was presented by Dr. Paula Delaney regarding a survey sent to parents of students who attend school outside of Hull:

Families of approximately 266 students were contacted (some had several children not attending) and the response rate was 27% of the population surveyed.

Parents were asked to choose reasons for attending schools outside of Hull.  Choices included religious, construction, curriculum, philosophy, sports, MCAS, educational opportunities.  There was also a category “other.”

The summary of responses is organized into two parts:  responses from those whose children have attended Hull Schools at one time, and those whose children never attended Hull Schools.  It should be noted that many parents indicated more than one reason for sending their children elsewhere.

	Reasons
	Attended
	Never Attended

	Religious
	8
	10

	Construction
	6
	3

	Curriculum
	21
	24

	Philosophy
	18
	18

	Sports
	1
	1

	MCAS
	1
	2

	Educational Opportunities
	24
	24

	Other
	14
	13


As the chart above indicates, educational opportunities, curriculum and philosophy are the major reasons why parents have chosen to send their children outside of the Hull School District.  It is interesting to note that this was true for both parent groups. 

Most respondents took the opportunity to include comments.  There were some common themes that reflected the table above.

Parents who had children who at some point in time had attended the Hull Schools also mentioned new buildings and small class sizes as being positive aspects of the system.  

When asked to point out any strengths of the system, parents in the “never attending group” noted such things as location, new facilities, the opportunity to have a community feel and socio economic diversity.  Extended day kindergarten and small class sizes were also noted as strengths. Improved and increased course selections at the high school was also noted.

Space was provided for parents to note areas that needed improvement in the Hull Public Schools.  Consistent with the table presented both groups pointed to many academic issues that they felt needed to be addressed.  Consistency in curriculum between grade levels, more homework, improving test scores and insisting on higher expectations were common themes in this section.  Also noted were the following:  more parental involvement and participation in what is happening in the schools, more emphasis on the “basics.” The ability to retain teachers was noted as well as the need for stronger leadership.

It is interesting to note the similarity in comments and ratings between the parents who have had children attend our schools, and those who had never had children in the system.  One could surmise that parents who had never had experiences with the district may have been influenced by the perception and comments of other parents.  

Summary and Recommendations

It is clear that in some circles, there is a very negative perception of our school system.  There is no doubt that the system has much to improve upon, but it should also be noted that it is important to identify the areas where progress has been made and share it with the public. This year there has been a concerted effort do this at school committee meetings.  For example, this evening we are hearing about a successful student competition for DECA, as well as an excellent initiative taken by teachers focusing on early reading assessment.

It should also be noted that many of the areas that were pointed out as needing improvement, have already been identified in the five- year Strategic Plan (2005-2010).  An update on progress was provided to the committee this fall.  It is recommended that the administrative team again review the plan, not only to assess progress, but also to make any revisions that may be necessary based on the information gathered in these surveys.      

Kristen Evans asked Dr. Delaney what she would recommend for the next steps.  Dr. Delaney proposed the following:

· School Committee and Leadership Team should have a retreat in July to go over the results of the survey

· Leadership Team should have a retreat in August to look at the Strategic Plan

· Inform teachers in September with the results of the workshops, what the plan and the goals will be.

School Committee suggested the following:

· Invite parents to the schools 

· Communicate better public relations

· Administrators reach out to teachers to find out where teachers see the need for improvement in curriculum, and improvement in educational opportunities

· Communicate to parents of sixth grade students about the high school curriculum and handbook at the high school

· Communicate to parents that things are going well in the Hull Public Schools

· Place the Strategic Plan on the Website

· Have open houses like private schools 

· Speak at PTO meetings

· Have more outreach programs (such as pajama story hour and elementary math night)

Dr. Delaney suggested that one of the objectives for the new Superintendent and Assistant Superintendent should be a communication plan.

Kathy DeiCicchi, Jacobs School Teacher suggested:

· Showcase some of the changes at a School Committee meeting

· Present new curriculum initiatives in September 

· Having an educational fair to disseminate material


Sheryl Kearns, Jacobs School Teacher and parent suggested:

· Principals speak at PTO meetings and public forums to inform parents of what is happening in the Hull Schools 

Parent Michael Ashley said that one of the best selling points for Hull Schools was what happened earlier in the meeting when the DECA students made presentations.  It is having students speak, articulate and show what they are capable of doing because of curriculum that will sell parents. He also noted that he worked with the principal to have his eighth grade daughter take a high school course on virtual high school.  

Memorial School Principal Andrew Stephens said that it is equally important that teachers be told what is happening between buildings.

7.8 School Choice

Dr. Delaney noted that every district in the state must vote on school choice each year.  She recommended School Committee vote not to become a school choice district.

Motion: James Canavan

Second: Catherine Bowes

Moved not to approve Hull School District becoming a School Choice district

Vote: 4-0-0 (Stephanie Peters was out of the room)

7.9
Other Issues

Dr. Delaney updated the Committee on the following:

· June 10th high school graduation will be at the Music Circus again this year

· June 4th will be step-up day for all students.  Each school is planning activities on this day

· May 21st is a professional development day.  One of the particular focuses will be the 5th grade teachers working with 6th grade teachers on the math program

Parent Cathy Crawford inquired about student testing, continuity for students and said parents are not aware of what steps are being done on the math program at Memorial School.

Some of Lynda Feeney, Memorial School Assistant Principal, responses are as follows:

· Teachers are meeting on a regular basis this year to discuss math content

· Discussions with high school and elementary teachers are taking place this year

· Each section of MCAS tests are being reviewed

· Consultant has worked with teachers

· Algebra for eighth grade students next year

· Teachers are looking at assessments

· Teachers are reflecting on their own teaching

· Ninth grade students are being prepared for geometry

· Impact Math is being looked at

· Study Island has been implemented as possibly an assessment tool

· Terra Nova will be used next year

School Committee suggested;

· Schedule an open meeting for parents of sixth grade students regarding mathematics

· Hold an informational night for parents regarding assessments

· Communicate to parents on Impact Math

· Communication with elementary teachers

Catherine Bowes requested an updated on Impact Math at the next School Committee meeting.

Dr. Delaney also informed the Committee:

· As requested, job descriptions were given to Committee members 

· Last day of classes for Memorial and Hull High School will be on June 15th
· Last day of classes for Jacobs School will be on June 20th.  The Jacobs School started three days later than the other two schools last September.  She said she tried to get a waiver from the DOE on these three days for Jacobs School, but was denied.

7.10      Future Agenda Items

Dr. Delaney informed the Committee about items for future meetings

· Recommending an eighth grade algebra book to be adopted by the Committee.

· Complete plan for next year’s lunch program

· PHI students will be present to share experiences from their trip to El Salvador

She said she has also met with Police Chief Billings about the issue of a staging area for students.  She will be completing the crisis manual with this information and presenting it to the Committee.

School Committee requested the following agenda items:

· Chartwells discuss cost of lunches and how lunches will be served next year.

· Fifth grade parent concerns regarding bus schedule and what happens at the bus stops

· Update on safety drill at Jacobs School

· Discussion of the Attendance Policy regarding students receiving credit for educational experiences  

· Superintendent contact Town Counsel to ask if School Committee needs to approve an alumi Website being established by a town resident

· Scheduling this individual to discuss the Website at a future Committee meeting.

8.0
New Business

None

9.0 School Committee Policy Issues

Motion: Kevin Richardson

Second: Kristen Evans

Moved to approve Policy JLF-R – Student Welfare Regulations for second reading.

Vote: 5-0-0

Motion: Catherine Bowes

Second: Kevin Richardson

Moved to approve the following policies for third reading:

Policy JKF 

Physical Restraint

Policy JLIA

Supervision of Students

Policy JLIAA

Teacher-Student relations (Also: GBEBBA)

Policy JLIAB

Staff-Student Relations (Also: GBEBBB)

Policy JLIB

Student Dismissal Precautions

Policy JLIE

Student Automobile Use

Policy JMA

Student Awards

Policy JN


Student Volunteers For School And Community Service

Policy JO


Employment of Students

Policy JP


Student Gifts and Solicitations (Also: GBEBC, KHA)

Policy JQ


Student Fees, Fines, and Charges

Policy JRA

Student Records

Policy JRA-R

Student Records

Policy JRD

Physical Restraint

Vote: 5-0-0

10.0 Old Business

10.1 Jacobs School Condition Update

James Canavan thanked Dr. Delaney and Mr. Twombly for putting together the communication that was sent to all staff about indoor air quality.  He mentioned some of the items in this memo such as keeping the uni-vents free from being blocked so the air can circulate and making sure the rooms are prepared to be cleaned. 

Mr. Canavan asked Dr. Delaney if a date had been set to meet and inform Jacobs School parents about issues for next school year.  He requested this item be placed on the next meeting agenda.

10.2 Subcommittee Updates

· Building Committee

Catherine Bowes presented the following update:

· Building Committee had a walk through the new Jacobs School addition

· Representatives from PMA were on the tour and answered all questions

· School project is on schedule and on budget

· Next Building Committee meeting is scheduled for May 24th.

James Canavan inquired about the high school athletic field.  He said he had been told by a parent that the field is sloping down into the ocean.  Catherine Bowes said that the field has not been officially accepted by the Building Committee, but because the school department has been using the field for two years this may be a responsibility of the school department.  Mr. Canavan recalled that the School Building Committee took a vote to do remediation in the high school courtyard and on the athletic field and asked if this vote has since been reversed.  Kevin Richardson said he thought the SBC vote was not on the athletic field but the area behind the high school.  Mr. Canavan asked for clarification on this issue because of a budget standpoint.  He also asked if the athletic field is usable.

Jonathan Ford, High School Principal asked about the status of the road that runs through the middle of the practice area.  Ms. Bowes responded that the Fire Chief said the area can be returned to grass.

· Budget Subcommittee

Stephanie Peters said that the last meeting was cancelled.  The next meeting is scheduled for Friday, May 25th. 

· Athletic Subcommittee

      None

· Negotiations Subcommittee

James Canavan reported the following:

· School Committee has reached an agreement with the school custodians for 2006-2007

· Custodians members have voted to ratify the contract

· Highlights of the contract are;

· One-year agreement 

· Flexibility in creating custodian shifts that may have a reduction in overtime

· Access to the school buildings by administrators

· Flexibility in scheduling holiday periods

· 2 ½ % increase retroactive to July of 2006. 

Motion: James Canavan

Second: Catherine Bowes

Moved to vote and ratify the one-year custodian contract for the 2006 -2007 school year.

Vote: 5-0-0

James Canavan signed the contract on behalf of the School Committee.

Mr. Canavan said that the next HTA negotiation meeting is scheduled for June 7th.  The secretarial union has requested dates to begin negotiations. 

· Donaldina Gately Memorial Committee

    Dr. Delaney noted that Roger Tirrell is still working on the portrait of Donaldina Gately.

Dr. Delaney said that with the retirement of the current Athletic Director, Mr. Ford and the Athletic Committee discussed redefining this position by taking it out of the guidance area and changing it into a Community Outreach Coordinator with responsibility in the oversight of our intern program.  The job description for this position has been given to School Committee.  Dr. Delaney said the new position would be the Director of Athletics and Community Outreach Coordinator.  Mr. Ford had an Interview Committee for this position and has recommended James Quatromoni for this position.  Dr. Delaney would like to meet with Mr. Quatromoni on Tuesday regarding this position.

Motion: James Canavan

Second: Kristen Evans

Moved to approve this job description to the extent it needs to be approved.

Vote: 5-0-0

Mr. Canavan noted that the Committee has met with the HTA in terms of taking this position out of guidance and the impact on the Athletic Director.

Catherine Bowes noted that at the Community Outreach Meeting that took place at 6:00 p.m. about fifteen people were present.  She requested a discussion at the next meeting for dates for future meetings and also agenda items to be discussed at these meetings.

Stephanie Peters asked about the Memorial School Assistant Principal position.  Dr. Delaney responded that Lynda Feeney is putting together an Interview Committee and will be interviewing candidates.

11.0. Approval of Warrants

Motion: Catherine Bowes

Second: Stephanie Peters

Moved to approve the school warrants as presented.

Vote: 5-0-0

12.0
Correspondence to and Comments from School Committee Members


James Canavan thanked the Theatre Arts Department for offering the play Aesop’s Falables.  He said his daughter attended the play and he heard it was very enjoyable.

13.0
Executive Session

14.0     Adjournment

Motion:

Second: 

Moved to go into Executive Session at 9:35 p.m. for the purpose of strategy related to collective bargaining, negotiations with contract personnel and litigation and will not return to Open Session.

Roll Call Vote: AYES: Stephanie Peters, Kevin Richardson, James Canavan, Kristen Evans, and 

Catherine Bowes

